












































































can provide more information on the web. It is important to consider that if 
information was to be presented on the web additional person hours must be given 
to the Office. Currently in the Office, all casework takes precedence over other 
activities as was mentioned above. With the current allocation of hours between the 
Ombudspersons, there does not leave enough time to be devoted to the creation, 
implementation and maintenance of a website. Therefore, it would be necessary to 
allocate additional hours to the Office so that promotional activities such as the 
website can be accomplished. 

Ombuds Office Coordinating Committee 

It was a great experience serving on this committee, both in terms of our regular 
meetings and when the selection of the 2000 Ombudsperson (Student) took place. I 
believe that monthly meetings are a great idea, as it allows a representative from 
Forum, a representative from the Executive, and both Ombudspersons to discuss 
the many dimensions of the relationship of the Office to the Student Society. I 
would like to extend a big thank-you to Laurine Harrison, Bevin Worton, Scott 
Byhre, Audrey Wang and Michael Reid for being such wonderful members of the 
Committee! 

3. Policy Analysis 

Not as much time as I would have liked was spent on policy analysis. It seems as 
though this area of the position was often put aside when increased demands were 
made by the casework. 

Suggestions for Policies T10.Ol - T10.04 

Laurine Harrison and I spent a great deal reviewing and discussing the changes to 
these policies. From our discussion, Laurine Harrison submitted a list of 
recommended changes to the policy to better ensure the principles of fairness and 
due process were fully incorporated into the policy. Many of the changes presented 
were reflected in the final draft that was presented to Senate. 

Grade Appeal Pamphlet 

During the beginning of my term of office, I spent some time fine tuning the 
pamphlet. Unfortunately, due to the demands of the Office this project was put aside 
and I was not able to return to it. Hopefully, the incumbent Ombudspersons will be 
able to devote -some--hours to- complete-and publish the-pamphlet. 

Faculty of Applied Science Review 

I spent considerable amount of time during the fall semester reviewing certain 
policies and procedures within the Faculty of Applied Science. I also attempted to do 
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Recommendations 

I would like to conclude my report with a few pertinent recommendations for the 
Ombuds Office Co-ordinating Committee that I think would better serve for a 
smoother functioning of the Office. 

1) I would recommend that the Ombudsperson (Student) not be required to attend 
every Forum meeting. This is a considerable drain on the limited resources of 
the Office, which could positively benefit from the use of the hours in other 
more effective ways. If there were concerns brought to the Office regarding 
Forum, the Ombudsperson (Student) could then elect to attend Forum to get a 
better understanding of the situation. Attendance at the Forum meetings should 
be left to the discretion of the Ombudspersons. 

2) Within a similar understanding, the position of the Ombudsperson (Student) 
should be allocated a higher stipend so that more office hours can be expected 
from the position. Currently, the casework alone warrants the additional hours 
and this does not account for all the other administrative and publicity duties 
that are not attended to because of the lack of paid hours in the Office. 

3) I recommend that the OOCC devise a policy that clearly defines the relationship 
between the Ombudsperson (Staff) and the Ombudsperson (Student). Currently, 
policy is lacking that defines the accountability of the Ombudsperson (Student). 
While the Ombudsperson (Staff) is accountable to the Employer, such a 
mechanism does not exist for the Ombudsperson (Student) position. I would also 
recommend that the Ombudsperson (Student) be accountable to the 
Ombudsperson (Staff) given the close working relationship of the two positions 
and the ultimate responsibility that the Ombudsperson (Staff) has to the Office. 

4) Finally, I recommend that the Ombuds Office Co-ordinating Committee through 
Forum pass a motion in principle for the continued support of the Office. The 
Ombuds Office serves a very important role within the University community 
and a strong show of support to the Office by adopting these recommendations 
and passing a motion in support of the Office will go a long way in 
demonstrating that the Student Society is committed in principle and practice to 
the maintenance and continued financial support of the Office . 

. J erome Frahcis· - - -
1999 Ombudsperson (Student) 

OMBUDS TWO/FORUM/FORUM REPORTS/1999/Year End Exit Report 
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THE 0 M B UD S 0 F Fie E AT SFU 

Maggie Benston Centre 
8imon Fraser University 
Burnaby, British Columbia V5A 186 

e-mail: ombudsoffice@sfu.ca 
telephone: (604) 291-4563 
facsimile: (604) 291-3899 

Report to the Simon Fraser Student Society Annual General Meeting 
May 1, 1999 to April 30, 2000 

The Student Society funds the operations of the Ombuds Office, thus this Report 
covers the period from May 1, 1999 to April 30, 2000, which is in accordance with the 
Simon Fraser Student Society reporting year. The Report includes explicative and 
functional information and, in addition, includes some statistical information on 
the casework, contacts and types of cases. 

Essentially the Ombuds Office at SFU functions to receive and investigate 
complaints. In addition, the Ombudspersons also provide advice on methods and 
approaches for problem-solving within the University community. The Ombuds 
Office is also frequently contacted for basic information about existing University 
policies and current practice. To perform these functions effectively and properly it 
is important to ensure that the Office is: 

1. independent and autonomous, 
2. accountable, and that its funding body is responsible in its oversight, 

3. impartial and fair in its dealings with, and in, the University community, and 
4. vested with protocols and mechanisms for providing confidentiality. 

The Ombuds Office at Simon Fraser University was the first of its kind in North 
America and this year celebrates thirty-five years of operation. The Office is staffed 
by two part-time Ombudspersons: the Ombudsperson (Student) and the 
Ombudsperson (Staff). While some of the functions of the Ombuds Office have 
changed over time, the aim of advocating for fairness at SFU remains central. The 
Ombuds Office is not an advocate for any individual or group on campus, however 
where either Ombudsperson determines that a complaint is justified the 
Ombudsperson makes recommendations to remedy the solution. The 
Ombudspersons are therefore advocates for fair administrative process and timely 
and courteous decision making. 

The types of complaints or concerns we receive range in type from delays, 
negligence, and arbitrariness to contraventions of policy. The Ombudspersons do 
not have the authority to require the University or Student Society to change its 
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We are pleased to report that there is an increasing awareness on the part of 
University staff and faculty of the role of the Ombuds Office which is resulting in 
appropriate referrals of students to the Office. 

The following is a general list of the types of cases handled by the Ombuds Office: 

• requests for information on the .. graduate issues, such as 
procedures for submitting appeals supervisor-graduate student 
to the: Senate Appeals Board, relations, unsatisfactory progress 
Committee to Review evaluations, departmental funding 
Undergraduate Admissions, allocations for graduate fellowships 
Residence Appeals Committee, and other funds, intellectual 
Library Penalties Appeal property rights 
Committee, University Board on .. complaints against faculty 
Student Discipline, Senate members, staff, administrators and 
Committee on Disciplinary students 
Appeals .. issues related to on and off campus 

• concerns and complaints on employment 
matters administered by the Office .. inquiries about the rights and 
of the Registrar, including financial responsibilities for living in 
assistance and awards residence and landlord and tenant 

• Information and advice concerning issues 
grading practices and grade appeals .. off-campus issues other than 

• assistance with requests for employment and landlord-tenant 
accommoda tion in specific and matters 
extenuating circumstances, such as .. access to and quality of SFU and 
waivers for graduation SFSS services 
requirements, compassionate pass, .. Simon Fraser Student Society retro-active withdrawals for 
extenuating circumstances policies and operations 

queries regarding entry, withdrawal .. requests for information on • 
and re-entry in professional and registration in courses where 

competitive programs denied 

concerns about transfer credits .. queries on matters of academic • 
• problems with eligibility for 

standing when special 
circumstances are present 

graduation .. queries on admission or re-
e queries about deferrals and admision when special 

extended deferrals in exte_nuating - -circumstances· are present 
circumstances 

The time required to handle files varies substantially depending on a number of 
factors. These factors include: the extent of the complaint; commitment of the client; 
the willingness of SFU staff or SFSS executive to work with the Ombuds Office to 
identify and resolve the concern or complaint; and, the ability of the client. In many 
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There was a significant decrease in the amount telephone contact compared to the 
previous two years. Increasingly students are using e-mail as their preferred 
method of first contact with the Ombuds Office. 

Table 1.3 E-Mail Contact 

May 1999 to May 1998 to May 1997 to 
April 2000 April 1999 April 1998 

Incoming 778 397 302 
Outgoing 504 320 193 
TOTAL 1282 ~. .-- -- 717 ··495 

There was a significant increase in the number of outgoing e-mail messages related 
to case work. Given that e-mail is not a secured form of communication, detailed 
discussion of sensitive matters is usually not sent bye-mail. Nonetheless, all e­
mails are responded to in a timely manner. 

Table 1.4 Appointments and Drop-Ins 

May 1999 to May 1998 to May 1997 to 
April 2000 April 1999 April 1998 

In-Person 221 354 299 
Telephone 36 19 31 
Drop-In 102 76 126 
TOTAL 359 449 456 

The Ombuds Office is required to be available for four drop-in hours per week 
beyond any booked appointment time and scheduled meetings. Table 1.4 sets out the 
types of usage. Individuals regularly stop by the Ombuds Office for information or to 
make a relatively simple inquiry. Individuals may also stop by to pick up 
information on the Office, to ask whether their case can be handled by our Office, or 
to make an appointment with one of the Ombudspersons. When possible, the 
Ombudspersons deal with the queries immediately. 

Generally, the Ombudspersons prefer to make an appointment for the individual to 
come by the Office. The Ombudspersons allow adequate time to review materials, 
examine and explain policies and procedures, and for suggest options for the 
individual to consider pursuing. The Ombudspersons have found that in-person 
appointments, rather than phone calls, e-mails, and drop-ins, create a far more 
comfortable artdpro_ductive environment. 

In situations when individuals such as Cooperative Education students, are unable 
to make it to the Office between regular working hours, the Ombudsperson (Staff) 
will arrange to meet at a time outside of regular Office hours that is convenient for 
the individual. For users of the Office who are Distance Education students or are in 
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i) Equipment 
We are pleased to report that the Ombuds Office received approval from Forum 
to purchase a much needed facsimile machine at the end of April 1999. We are 
now able to receive confidential information via fax. There remains one 
outstanding request made over several budget submissions for a second, 
networked computer. A second computer would improve efficiency in the 
Office. 

ii) Ombuds Office Coordinating Committee (OOCC) 
The OOCC met seven times during the last year. The composition of the 
Committee includes the Ombudspersons, a Forum member and an Executive 
member. Members of the Committee in the last year have provided the 
Ombudspersons with thoughtful advice on operational and administrative 
matters. In addition, the Committee serves as the Ombudsperson (Student) 
Selection Committee. The service of the following members of the OOCC is 
appreciated and we would like to acknowledge their contribution to the· 
provision of service to the Ombuds Office. 

11 Audrey Wang, Executive Representative, 1999-2000 

11 Michael Reid, Forum Representative, 1999-2000 

iii) Ombuds Office Workload Review 
Following a review conducted in 1997/98 of the operations of the Ombuds Office, 
the Ombudsperson (Staff) hours were increased from 28 to 32 per week effective 
May I, 1999. 

i v) Simon Fraser Student Society Forum Meetings 
The Ombudsperson (Student) attends some Forum meetings. Attendance at 
these meetings provides information to the Ombudsperson (Student) on issues 
of concern to the student body and on Student Society policies and procedures 
under review or consideration. Since the Ombudsperson (Student) is assigned 
the task of reviewing issues of concern related to the Simon Fraser Student 
Society, attendance at these meetings can be helpful in her work. 

3. Policy Analysis 
The following are details on the four types of policy analysis conducted by the 
Ombuds Office. 

i) Policy analysis which takes place as a result of a case: 
There are many times when a case brings about a critical analysis of a University 
policy or procedure. Sometimes the policy analysis is very minor, and simply 
involves a quick examination and a letter or phone call to the individual who is 
responsible for applying the policy. In this scenario, the analysis of the policy or 
procedures may be limited exclusively to the case in question. 
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ii) Presentations 
Throughout the year the Ombuds Office is called upon to participate in panels 
and workshops offered on campus for members of the University community. 
While we integrated a greater number of non-case specific meetings with 
administrators this year, we did less outreach in the form of presentations 
compared to previous years. The following is a partial list of our outreach and 
educational endeavors over the year. 
• August 1999: Conflict Resolution Workshop for Resident Assistants 

• November 1999: Political Science 151, presentation with the Ombudsman 
from the BC Office of the Ombudsman 

iii) Training, Memberships, and Conferences 
Due to the Student Society's financial situation, the Ombudspersons did not 
participate in any training seminars, courses or conferences during this reporting 
period. The Ombudsperson (Staff) is, however, a member of the Association of 
Canadian College and University Ombudsmen (ACCUO) and in previous years 
has attended the annual meetings. The Ombudspersons have also attended in 
previous years the annual meetings of the University and College Ombuds 
Association (UCOA) and the California Caucus of College and University 
Ombuds (CCCUO). 

As you can see by this Report, the work engaged in by the Ombudspersons is 
extensive. Even so, the positions of Ombudsperson (Staff) and Ombudsperson 
(Student) are incredibly rewarding. The individuals who approach the Office lend 
varied perspectives to the University and to its policies and procedures. It is 
wonderful to have the opportunity to provide assistance to members of the 
University community. It should be noted that the work we do would be made far 
more difficult without the assistance and good humour of numerous people 
throughout the SFSS and SFU. 

Thank-you for taking the time to read this Report. If you have any questions, please 
do not hesitate to contact Laurine Harrison, Ombudsperson (Staff) or Maria Rastan, 
Ombudsperson (Student) by phone at 291-4563 or bye-mail atombudsoffice@sfu.ca. 

OMBUDS TWO/ ANNUAL REPORTS/OO AGM Report 99/00 
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Forum Report 

Departmental Student Union Organizing and Membership Outreach 1999-2000 
Thirty-five active departmental student unions, of a total of 38 constituted unions. 
Eighteen active graduate caucuses of a total of 25 constituted organizations. 
Seven active student union clubs of a total of 10 constituted organizations. In March, 2000, the 
student Union Club organizations were moved from the jurisdiction of the Committee 
for Departmental Student Unions. These student groups are now active as independent or 
SFSS Clubs and associations. 
In the summer semester, the Student Mobilization Project was launched through the Student 
Union Resource Office in conjunction with the University Relations Officer. Active student 
unions were canvassed for their recommendations on how the SFSS could improve its services 
and advocacy support for students. Another round of this consultative process is planned 
for Spring, 2001. 
The Freedom Square Liberation Party on the Mall in the summer of 1999 was initiated 
by Amanda Camley, the Student Union Organizer at the time. 

Staffing and Committee Support 
One permanent, full time Fieldworker @ 35 hrs/week. 
One temporary Student Union Organizer @ 15 hrs/week (99-2) and 21 hrs/week (99-3/00-1). 
This postion was not carried past the summer semester ,of 2000. 
The Committee for Departmental Student Unions over~aw organizing and funding of unions 
caucuses for the last time. This committee was dissolved in 00-2. 

Funding Allocations Made by CDSU and the Fieldworker's Office 
Total overall funding allocations based on demand: $53,345. 

% OF SFSS FUNDING % SFU ENROLLMENT/FACULTY 
50% Arts Faculty Unions and Caucuses 48% 
17% Applied Science Faculty 14% 
18% Faculty of Science 17% 
13% Faculty of Business 10% 
2 % Faculty of Education 11 % 

Grants 
Grants totalling $37,995 were allocated to 27 Student Unions and 17 Grad Caucuses in 
response to requests from active organizations. 
The SFSS contributed to many diverse projects initiated by Student Unions such as: 
1. An Endowment fund established by the Engineering Undergrad Student Society. 
2. Technology Fairs in Computing Science and Engineering Science. 
3. Anticalendar production in Kinesiology, Biology, History, Geography, Sociology. 
4. Speakers' series in Psychology, Chemistry, English, Asia-Canada Studies, Business 

Administration, Dance, Theatre and Music, Philosophy, Political Science and Criminology. 
5. Conferences sponsored by Political Science, Molecular Biology and Biology, and Asia­

Canada Studies. 
6. Special events such as workshops for students in Psychology on how to get into the 

Honours Program and Graduate School; for Dance and Theatre students in technique; for 
Film students in motion picture processing. 

7. Publications in English and Political Science. 
8. And of course, socials in many departments. 

Conference Support Grants 
Of the total grants allocated, $25,983 (68.4%) was paid out in travel and conference subsidy 
to assist approximately 350 students. 
Travel support upon demand from Graduate Caucuses amounted to $ 11,394 - 44% of total 
conference support grants. Student Unions claimed $14,590, or 56% of the conference fund 
allocated 
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Forum Report 

Core Budgets 
From core allocations of $15,350: 
$9,968 was allocated to 35 Departmental Student Unions and $5,382 to 18 Graduate 
Caucuses. 
The $200/semester ($600/year) core budget allocation was only fully used by the Film, 
Business, Computing Science (Grads), and Molecular Biology (Grads) student unions. 
Chemistry (Grads), Computing Science, and Engineering (Grads) were nearly fully funded 
from the core budget 

Information Resources 
Information Seminars: The Fieldworker and the Organiser conducted two hour 
workshops for any interested student early in both the fall and spring terms. 
Representatives from all student unions and G rad Caucuses were invited to come and 
learn about SFSS policy and procedures, and to share information with members of other 
student unions in attendance. 

-stunions Web Page: All information pamphlets produced by the Student Union Resource 
Office were put on line at http://www.sfu.ca/-stunions for anyone to access. Information 
about the SFSS in general is posted there, as well as a calendar of events for student 
union members to advertise their organization's activities. 

Student Union Resource Work 
Most of the work we do is person-to-person. We meet and talk to a lot of students every 
day. 
The day-to-day support work offered by the office includes: 
• Providing information and advice re: student union organising and operations. 
• Processing funding applications and allocations. 
• Assisting with setting up student union meetings. 
• Keeping track of Union and Caucus contacts, and executive committees personnel. 
• Liaising with Departmental and Faculty office staff and administrators over space 

allocations, and student union organizing. 
• Providing resource support to the Committee for Departmental Student Unions. 
• Facilitating student union banking requirements. 
• Trouble-shooting at all levels within departments and within student unions. 
• DOing all we can to help a student union get things done. 

Servicing the Membership 

Food & Beverage Services 
The Society continued to improve its Food & Beverage Service operations. The new 
Business Manager, Peter Grant, began to implement management changes and 
operational improvements aimed at increasing sales, improving products and service, and 
improving the financial performance of the Society's Food & Beverage Operations. This 
included the hiring in September of a new Operations Manager, Lincoln Foster, who took 
on primary responsibility for the front-line service and management of the Highland Pub 
and Higher Grounds coffee bar. 

A continued effort was made to improve activities and entertainment at the Pub. This 
included the continuing and popular Swing Nights, as well as Salsa nights, and the ever 
popular pub nights. There were also various special events put on at the Pub throughout 
the year, including an intimate concert with the Paper Boys, Residence pub nights, 
Athletics pub nights, and others. 
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Forum Report 

During the year the Society also re-negotiated its collective agreement with the Food & 
Beverage Service employees, represented by CUPE 3338. The financial issues facing the 
operations figured heavily in the process, which was a challenging one for all involved. In 
February a new collective agreement was successfully completed. 

Retail Services 
During the summer of 1999 a comprehensive review of the Student Society's Retail Services, 
which include Quad Books store, and CopyRite, the student copy centre, resulted in a re­
organization of those services. The two services were merged into a more streamlined, single 
operation in a single location in August and September of 1999. It was felt that this change 
would help reduce some costs associated with operating the services, and make their operation 
more efficient. The movement and disruption, however, did create some temporary impacts on 
the operations. 

Tenants 
Following the merging of the Student Society's Retail Services and the departure of one of the 
Society's rental tenants in the Maggie Benston Centre, the Society began a process of 
searching for several new rent paying tenants to take over vacant space in the Maggie Benston 
Centre. The Society was seeking one or two new food service tenants to take over space in and 
around the Atrium cafeteria, and other tenants to take over vacant retail, storefront space in the 
Maggie Benston Centre. By the end of the year tentative arrangements to bring a Mr. Sub 
sandwich shop and a Pizza outet had been reached. 

1999 Freedom Square Concert Event 
On September 16, 1999 the Student Society presented a large fall concert event featuring Big 
Sugar and Bif Naked. The event was planned as a concert and beverage garden event to 
welcome students back to the new semester and provide some community entertainment and 
activity at SFU. The event was coordinated by the Student Society's Promotions Coordinator 
and dozens of volunteers. It was attended by almost 2000 people. 

Pancake Breakfasts and Film Nights 
The Student Society continued to put on its ever popular free pancake breakfasts in September 
and January. Hundreds of students came down to have free pancakes, coffee and fruit served 
up by Student SOCiety Executive officers, Forum representatives and staff. 

In addition, the Student Society continued to provide its weekly film night. The showings of 
second run films at the Images theatre provides an affordable and convenient entertainment 
option on campus during the evening once per week. 

For Halloween, 1999, the Society presented a special feature presentation of the Rocky Horror 
Picture show on campus. The event, organized by Student Society Treasurer Angela Hold and 
some volunteers, was well attended and proved a fun evening for all. 

Elections and Off Campus Voting 
In the fall of 1999 Forum made changes to its policies surrounding voting in elections to enable 
students who are not on campus during the regular spring elections to vote. The new off­
campus voting system allowed co-op, POP, and other off-campus students to vote in the spring 
2000 elections. 

In order to make more of the Student Society's services accessible to off-campus students, new 
materials and information were produced specifically to guide off-campus students on how to 
access the many advocacy and other services the Student Society provides. 
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Forum Report 

Graduate Issues 

Graduate Student Lounge Renovations 
The Graduate Issues Committee (GIC) devoted a considerable amount of time and energy 
to developing proposals to renovate the Graduate Student Lounge 
and securing funding to complete these changes. A project proposal was 
developed by a committee working group and later approved by both the 
Society and the University. Regrettably, the University later reneged on 
its promise to provide the needed funds and the project remained in the 
planning stages at the end of the Spring Semester. 

Senate Review 
Also, Graduate Issues participated in the work of the Senate Review Committee with 
particular attention to its proposal to change the mechanism of appointment 
to Senate Committees. 
Graduate Issues strongly opposed the recommendation of the Senate Review Committee 
that all student representatives to Senate committees be appointed through 
Senate (via the Senate Nominating Committee), and lobbied in support of the 
position taken by the Society as a whole. Regrettably, Senate disagreed 
with the society's position and implemented the original recommendation without 
change. 

Dean of Graduate Studies 
Further, Graduate Issues took an active role in the Search for a new Dean of 
Graduate Studies. Graduate students were involved in the search process 
from its inception and each of the four prospective candidates met privately 
with Graduate Issues. Graduate Issues also made a formal submission to the Dean of 
Graduate Studies Search Committee and recommended the appointment of Jon Driver who 
was, much to our pleasure, later offered the position. 

Travel/Conference Funding 
In addition, Graduate Issues searched for ways to improve funding for graduate 
students, with a particular emphasis on improved travel/conference funding. 
Efforts were made to ensure that the University honored its commitment to 
set aside a portion of application fee revenues for this purpose. The GIC 
also sought to make Society funds more readily accessible to its graduate 
student members, especially in departments without active graduate caucuses, 
and explored the possibility of establishing 'virtual' caucuses to achieve 
this goal. 

Cost-Recovery Graduate Programs 
Finally, Graduate Issues fought the efforts by the University to fast-track the 
approval of new cost-recovery programs, primarily in the Faculty of 
Business Administration. Then Graduate Issues Officer Gordon Roe, through 
his position on the Assessment Committee on New Graduate Programs (ACNGP), 
was instrumental in bringing attention to the efforts by the Dean to push through the 
Management of Technology (MOT) MBA degree without adequate consultation, review or 
debate. 
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Forum Report 

University Relations 

Joint Services 
The Student Society works with the University at jointly offering and funding a number of services 
on campus. These include the campus Foodbank, Nightline, and the funding of the WUSC 
(World University Services of Canada) program. The Joint Coordinating Committee, set up in 
1998 and comprised of representatives from the Student Society and Campus Community 
Services, holds the responsibility of overseeing these services. The Society's University 
Relations Officer chairs the Committee and coordinates its work. 

The Society continued its funding for the Nightline program last year. In addition, a seat was 
created on the Nightline Ethics Advisory Committee for the Society, and Mike Mancinelli, 
University Relations Fieldworker, was appointed to the position. 

The SFU Foodbank is jointly operated and funded by the Society and the University. The Society 
funds the Foodbank through revenue generated by its vending program. During 1999-2000, the 
Society worked to increase its involvement in running the Foodbank. Along with Campus 
Community Services, Society representatives were involved in all aspects of the Foodbank's 
operations through the Joint Foodbank Committee. Awareness of the Foodbank increased over 
the last year, as did contributions by the university community. 

WUSC is a national program that brings students from third world countries to Canada to study at 
a Canadian university. The Society provides for some funding to the local WUSC chapter 
although, due to budgetary constraints, this amount was reduced from previous years' funding. 
During 1999-2000, the Society engaged in discussions with the University through the Joint 
Coordinating Committee to look at ways to ensure adequate, stable funding for the programme. 

Parking Fines Increases 
During the summer of 1999, the University resolved to increase parking fines by 250-350%. The 
Society responded by writing a letter condemning the increase. The Society took the position that 
the increases were not justified, that there was no commitment to increasing access to alternative 
forms of transportation, and that the decision should not be made during the summer, when most 
students were away from campus. 

Society members also engaged in a campaign to oppose the increases. "Mock" parking tickets 
were signed by hundreds of students demonstrating their opposition to the drastic increases. 

Senate Review 
The University's Senate, one of two governing bodies of the institution, resolved to undertake a 
review of its structure and work. It struck a Senate Review Committee, which include student 
representation. The Society responded to the call for recommendations with a written brief and a 
presentation to an open hearing held by the Review Committee. 
One of the recommendations of the Committee was to change the method of how representatives 
were appointed to committees. The recommendation would see Senate appoint all members, 
including students, to its committees, in essence removing the right of students to elect their own 
representatives. The Society responded by mobilising student senators to speak out against the 
recommendation at a meeting of Senate. Unfortunately, the recommendation was accepted. 
However, the Society created enough of an awareness of Senate's decision that it became an 
election issue during the Senate and Society elections held in the spring, with many candidates 
vowing to seek a reversal of the decision. 
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Forum Report 

University Ethics Review 
During the 1999-2000 year, the University was engaged in a review of its Ethics Policy. A 
committee was struck and charged with undertaking the review. Society representatives 
made a presentation to the Review Committee. The Society expressed general support for 
the Review, but was concerned about the implications for undergraduate research and 
stated that the proposed new policy could create a bureaucratic nightmare for undergraduate 
students seeking approval for their research. 

Commercialization of University Research 
Last year, the federal government released a report by the "Expert Panel on the 
Commercialization of University Research". The main premise of the Report was the call for 
funding to be tied to research that was innovative, which, by its definition, meant 
"marketable" and which "brought goods and services to the market". The result could be 
significant reductions for public research funding for areas that do not fall under the 
"marketable" definition, such as social sciences and liberal arts. 

The Report was brought forth to the University's Senate, where the call was made to reject 
the Report. The Society supported this call through student representatives on Senate and 
on the committee that was established to review the Report, but, in the end, Senate merely 
tabled consideration of the Report indefinitely. The Society also worked through the National 
Graduate Council of the Canadian Federation of Students at expressing concern over the 
Report at the federal level. 
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May, 1999 - April, 2000 

As treasurer of the Simon Fraser Student Society my responsibility is to oversee the financial 
matters of the Student Society, report to Forum, and the membership (through this report at the 
Annual General Meeting). I am happy to report that the Society has received an unqualified 
audit yet again this year. This means that the accounting practices and internal financial 
controls of the Society are sound and appropriate, and meet the standards set out under the 
Society Act, and generally accepted accounting principles. Our membership dues continue to 
provide regular, steady revenues for the Society, and cover the expenses of our non­
commercial operations. We do, however, continue to face financial challenges in a few key 
areas. While much work has been undertaken, and some progress has been made, continued 
work and effort will be required in these areas in order to overcome the Society's financial 
weaknesses and strengthen our financial position. 

Member's Equity 
We continue to have a member's equity deficit, as our equity position has worsened somewhat 
since the previous year. Our total net assets (member's equity) this year is a deficit of $173,041, 
as compared to a deficit of $17,655. The continuing decline in the equity position of the Society 
will need continued, significant attention. While most all departments of the Society are 
operating in a financially efficient manner, particular issues that need to be addr~ssed are the 
Society's Retail service areas and the additional maintenance charges charged to the Society 
by the University, which were the primary sources of our deficit.· 

Mortgage I Building Fund 
The Society continues to pay down the mortgage on the Society's portion of the construction 
costs of building the Maggie Benston Student Services Building. The fund is funded by a 
separate membership levy, which is paying out around $500,000 per year. The fund is 
administered separately and does not impact our operational budgets or cash-flow. 

Operating Budget 
In the 1999-2000 fiscal year, fee revenues were slightly over budget. Most administrative and 
advocacy departments were on budget, while some were significantly below budget (in 
particular the Finance & Administration departments, the University Relations Office, and the 
Graduate Issues Committee). . 

Service Areas 
The Society's Retail operations (which primarily include Quad Books store and CopyRite copy 
centre) continued to suffer significant operational losses this year. The combined operations 
operated at a deficit of almost $90,000 for the fiscal year. This was despite a significant 
reduction in operating expenses. The major source of the deficit appears to have been a 
SUbstantial decline in gross sales, and a lack of adequate profit margins on many goods and 
services sold. Part of the problem this year can be attributed to disruptions resulting from a 
move of location and merger of the two operations, which should hopefully have been a 
temporary impact. Although there was some decline this year, the text book buy-back program 
and used text sales continue to be a popular, convenient, and profitable (on its own) portion of 
the operations. The Retail service areas will require continued attention and action. 

Food & Beverage Services 
The Society operates a food & beverage services operation that includes the Highland Pub, 
Higher Grounds coffee bar, and Atrium catering services. The Food & Beverage Services ended 
the year with a loss or operating deficit of approximately $157,462. This was a significant 
decline from last year's deficit of $228,820. This year saw the continued implementation of 
many structural and operational changes to the Food & Beverage Services, which began last 
year. This included new management, improved menus, pricing, and internal management 
systems. In addition a new collective agreement was concluded in February, 2000 which has, 

16 



Treasurer's 
Report 

and will continue to contribute to significantly lower labour costs. Operationally, the Food & 
Beverage Services are now in a position to run largely on a break-even basis (as was 
presented to Forum in the 2000-2001 Food & Beverage Services budget). 

The one area of continued concern is the additional maintenance charges by the University 
for our large amounts of space. These alone are upwards of $60,000 - $80,000 per year, 
and are currently billed largely to the Food & Beverage Services. Although there is still an 
ongoing dispute with the University as to how these charges are billed, we are still 
considered liable for them until the dispute is resolved. The Society will have to re-examine 
how it internally allocates these additional maintenance charges. 

The Society should (and is) taking steps to address the tight financial position it currently 
faces. It would be advisable to tighten budgets, with appropriate contingencies and 
surpluses to cover all liabilities, with an aim to having surpluses set aside to rebuild 
member's equity. In addition, the Society should consider implementing a long-term 
financial plan, backed by policy, to augment and guide the regular annual budgeting 
process into the future. 

In addition the Society's two internal funds (the Capital Fund and the Pub Bursary Fund) 
have been 'wrapped up', as their cash reserves have been utilized to subsidize operational 
needs over the past few years, and given the financial situation, these funds are not likely 
to be replenished in the near future, and should not be kept on the books as an internal 
restriction. 

I would like to take the opportunity to thank our Financial coordinators and auditing team 
for producing an accurate, concise, and timely set of statements. I thank them for hard 
work and effort. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Dave Crossley 
Treasurer 
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